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CITY COUNCIL AGENDA REPORT 

Meeting Date: March  17, 2022  
 

From: Clay Holstine, City Manager 
 

Subject: Adoption of a Resolution Declaring the Continued Need to 
Conduct City Council, Commission and Committee Meetings Remotely Due to 
Health and Safety Concerns for the Public 

 
 

COMMUNITY GOAL RESULTS 

Safe Community 

Ensuring Public Meetings Remain Open to the Public 
 

RECOMMENDATION 

Staff recommends that the City Council adopt a resolution declaring the need to continue 
conducting the meetings of the City Council, Commissions, and Committees remotely due 
to health and safety concerns. 

BACKGROUND 

In 2020 and 2021, the Governor signed various Executive Orders that allowed meetings 
of public agencies to be conducted remotely due to the COVID-19 pandemic and the 
need to protect the public and governmental officials.  In additional, County Health 
Officers issued Health Orders requiring masks indoors in public places, regardless of 
vaccination status and that social distancing be observed.  As a result, the City has been 
conducting its public meetings via zoom, thereby ensuring the right of the public to 
participate in public meetings but keeping the public, City Council, Committees, and 
Commissions, and City staff safe.  There have been no cancelled meetings due to 
technical or related difficulties arising out of conducting meetings remotely. 
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Notwithstanding the availability of a vaccine and boosters, COVID-19 variants (Delta 
and Omicron) have continued to spread and infect individuals.  To address the need 
to continue to allow public agencies to conduct meetings remotely, in September 
2021, AB 361 was enacted.  AB 361 amends the Brown Act to permit local 
legislative bodies to continue to meet  remotely until January 1, 2024 provided: 

• The local legislative body is meeting during a declared state of emergency 
• State or local health officials have imposed or recommended measures to 

promote  social distancing 
• The local legislative body has determined that there is a need to hold 

public meetings remotely due to imminent risks to the health or safety of 
attendees 

In September, October and November 2021, and in January and February 2022, the City 
Council found that the City met the requirements of AB 361, namely, the declared state of 
emergency proclaimed by the state (as well as one by the City) remained in place; state and 
local health officials continued to recommend that residents observe social distancing and 
take other protective measures; and the City determined that there was a need to hold 
public meetings remotely due to imminent risks to the health and safety of attendees.  The 
Council therefore adopted Resolutions directing that the City continue to conduct public 
meetings normally scheduled for City Hall via Zoom to protect the health and safety of the 
public. 

The Brown Act as amended by AB 361 requires that every 30 days the City Council review its 
decision not to hold in-person public meetings at City Hall and to specifically determine 
whether holding remote and/or hybrid public meetings continues to meet the requirements 
of the Brown Act as amended.   

City Council last made the necessary findings on February 17, 2022. 
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DISCUSSION 

Notwithstanding that as of February 16, 2022, masks are not required to be worn indoors 
in every situation, they are required to be worn in many venues and therefore, the 
requirements to allow public meetings to be conducted remotely continue:  there is a 
declared state of emergency; state and local officials have imposed measures to promote 
social distancing; and there continues to be a need to hold public meetings remotely due 
to imminent risks to the health and safety if Council meetings were not conducted 
remotely.   

ACTION 

Staff recommends that the City Council adopt the attached Resolution making the findings 
required under AB 361, to require the public meetings of the City Council, Commissions and 
Committees normally scheduled for City Hall through April 6, 2022 be held remotely or in 
hybrid fashion to protect the health and safety of the public.  Because the Council’s second 
meeting in April will be more than 30 days from March 17, 2022, Council will need to 
consider adopting another resolution concerning this matter at its meeting on April 5, 2020. 

FISCAL IMPACT 

There is no fiscal impact. 

 

Attachment:  1. Resolution 2022-XX 

           
 
 
 

 
 

Clay Holstine, City Manager 
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RESOLUTION NO. 2022-XX 
 

RESOLUTION OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF BRISBANE 
DECLARING THE NEED FOR THE CITY COUNCIL, COMMISSIONS 

AND COMMITTEES TO CONTINUE TO MEET REMOTELY IN ORDER 
TO ENSURE THE HEALTH AND SAFETY OF THE PUBLIC  

 
WHEREAS, on March 4, 2020, Governor Newsom declared a State of Emergency 

to make additional resources available, formalize emergency actions already underway 
across multiple state agencies and departments, and help the State prepare for a broader 
spread of COVID-19; and 

 
WHEREAS, on March 19, 2020, the City Council ratified and confirmed the Director 

of Emergency Service’s proclamation of a local emergency which allowed staff to 
expeditiously respond to the emergency circumstances caused by the pandemic; and 

 
WHEREAS, on March 17, 2020, in response to the COVID-19 pandemic, Governor 

Newsom issued Executive Order N-29-20 suspending certain provisions of the Ralph M. 
Brown Act in order to allow local legislative bodies to conduct meetings telephonically or by 
other means; and 

 
WHEREAS, as a result of Executive Order N-29-20, staff set up Zoom meetings for 

all City Council, Committee and Commission meetings; and 
 

WHEREAS, on June 11, 2021, Governor Newsom issued Executive Order N-08-21, 
which placed an end date of September 30, 2021, for agencies to meet remotely; and 

 
WHEREAS, since issuing Executive Order N-08-21, the Delta and Omicron variant 

has emerged, causing a spike in COVID-19 cases throughout the state; and 
 

WHEREAS, in 2021, in response to the Delta and Omicron variant, the San Mateo 
County Health Department ordered all individuals to wear masks when inside public spaces 
and maintain social distancing; and 

 
WHEREAS, on September 16, 2021, Governor Newsom signed Assembly Bill 361 

into law, amending the Brown Act to permit local legislative bodies, including the City 
Council, to meet remotely provided it is meeting during a declared state of emergency, state 
or local officials have imposed or recommended measures to promote social distancing, 
and the Council believes there is a need to meet remotely to protect against imminent risks 
to the health and safety of potential public attendees; and 

 
WHEREAS, cases involving COVID 19, including the Delta and Omicron variant 

continue to exist, the City Council is concerned about and desire to protect the health and 
safety of individuals who might otherwise attend Council, Committee and Commission 
meetings; 
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      WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Brisbane adopted Resolutions in 2021 and in 
January and February  2022 declaring the need for  the City Council, Committees, and 
Commissions to continue to meet remotely in order to  ensure the health and safety of the 
public; and 

WHEREAS, the City Council does hereby find that the above described conditions of    
serious threat to the public health, safety, and welfare continue at this time; and 

 
NOW, THEREFORE, THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF BRISBANE 

RESOLVES AS FOLLOWS: 
 

1.  In compliance with AB 361, the City Council has reviewed and makes the 
following findings: 

a. The state, San Mateo County and the City have each proclaimed a state of 
emergency due to the Coronavirus pandemic; 

b. San Mateo County has issued a public health order requiring that individuals 
in many public spaces wear masks and socially distance, but the City 
cannot maintain social distancing for the public, staff, councilmembers, 
commissioners, and committee members in its meeting spaces; and 

c. The City Council has considered these circumstances and concludes that it, 
City Committees and City Commissions must meet remotely due to 
imminent risks to the health and safety of attendees if the Council, 
Committees or Commissions met in City facilities. 
 

2. Based on the foregoing, the City Council declares that to protect the safety and 
health of the public, City Council, Committee and Commission meetings will 
continue to be conducted remotely for the next 30 days in compliance with AB 361. 
 

3. The City Council will revisit the need to conduct public meetings remotely within 30 
days of the adoption of this resolution. 

 

Coleen Mackin, Mayor 
PASSED, APPROVED AND ADOPTED by the Brisbane City Council at a regular meeting 
on March 17, 2022. 

I hereby certify that the foregoing resolution was adopted by the City Council at a regular 
meeting held on March 17, 2022  by the following vote: 

AYES: 
NOES: 
ABSENT: 
ABSTAIN: 

 
Ingrid Padilla, City Clerk 

Approved as to form: 
 

Thomas McMorrow, City Attorney 
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